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DCR”s Perspective
Commissioner Lambert - Commissioner, Department of Conservation and Recreation
DCR’s Perspective and Vision 

Commissioner Lambert said the incredible staff at DCR does great things every year, but the impetus for change was a direct result of the Metropolitan Beaches Commission’s recommendations in the first inquiry. He went on to say that the agency is very grateful for attention paid to its facilities, along with the advocacy and support that the Commission has offered. He said they take seriously their mission to protect, promote and enhance the commonwealth of natural, cultural and recreational resources for the benefit of all. He believes that what makes the work they do important are the individuals and families across the state, and specifically in this metropolitan area, that might not otherwise have access to the kinds of opportunities presented to them at these urban beaches. He said the goal at DCR is to add value to people’s lives and provide access and high quality experiences; those things are inextricably linked. Commissioner Lambert discussed the capital investments they’ve made over the last several years, the resources they’ve been able to expend and the management practices are all a result of working in partnership with the Commission. He said grateful to be part of an agency that has had strong support from Governor Patrick and the administration; DCR’s presence at this hearing today is a symbolic embrace of the recommendations and of the partnership as they move forward in this next phase. 

Commissioner Lambert said that tending to and investing in our public resources helps get to the core of DCR’s mission. He said it’s important to note there is a common misunderstanding that these beaches are important only 8 weeks a year; they know they are truly 365 day facilities where people have a chance to recreate and stay healthy. From a staffing perspective, he said, they are painfully aware that they are 365 day facilities, particularly after the last several years’ coastal storms. He said they want to provide snapshots today of the investments and the work that has taken place since the Commission’s initial findings, to speak about how we staff and manage the properties, what they’ve been able to purchase in terms of capital and equipment and the kind of programming and partnerships they have begun to develop and would like to continue to enhance over the course of time. He said they have had great partners in Save the Harbor / Save the Bay and the friends groups that are represented here on the Commission.  

Commissioner Lambert said that he is happy to follow in the footsteps of his predecessor at DCR, Rick Sullivan. As Commissioner of DCR, Mr. Sullivan did the lion’s share of work relative to directing the agency to implement much of what we were going to hear about. 

Commissioner Lambert launched a power point presentation of accomplishments on the regions public beaches since 2007. He said the agency operates 88 beaches across the Commonwealth, including 14 in the metropolitan Boston area. DCR spent over $36million on beaches statewide in FY08, including $12million in metropolitan area beaches. This amount includes more than $23million in capital improvements and over $10.6 million in staff and other operating expenditures. 

While 2008 was a peak year in terms of investment, Commissioner Lambert said that he believes since that time, DCR has placed considerable focus on metropolitan beaches. In 2012, $4.7million was spent on operating costs, which is not much different than 2008. 

He said there has been a slight reduction in the budget, and the same amount of money buys you less now, especially in terms of staffing. One positive piece of this is that, he said, is that it shows in spite of fiscal challenges, DCR been able to hold the line in terms of what they think are necessary operational costs.  


Staffing and Budget

Samantha Overton - DCR Deputy Parks Director and MBC Commissioner 

Commissioner Overton said DCR brought in a new model of beach management with the Beaches initiative. The infusion of staff that followed was a result of the first MBC. She said it consists of year round supervisors who were hired with a team of laborers and equipment operators to provide team supervision to each beach complex, resulting in higher maintenance standards. Commissioner Overton said that instead of the beaches just being managed for the summer season, the “cluster” or “complex” leaders now in place are the same individuals who are dealing with winter storms, meeting with the friends groups, etc.  She said the model has been so successful in the Coastal Districts that it has been replicated across the state as part of the DCR’s unification of the parks divisions. 

The peak for staffing was in 2010, with a drop in 2012, though it is still ahead of 2006. Commissioner Overton said it doesn’t include additional costs for overtime or other ancillary costs. She said as they continue to work with CPA firm Raphael and Raphael, they can continue to provide more information. 


Beach Management

Commissioner Overton said with this new model of beach management, they brought in DCR Northeast Regional Director Nick Gove, who was instrumental in dealing with the algae issue in Lynn and Nahant.  They had a lot of issues for years, but they continue to monitor daily year round. 

In 2007 DCR decided to put their maintenance schedules online for transparency. Commissioner Overton talked about how the agency brought the model statewide a couple of years ago. The purpose is to achieve maintenance goals and also let the public see how the agency deploys its resources. Additionally, Commissioner Overton said it serves to inform people that the beaches don’t take care of themselves.

Commissioner Overton then discussed the statewide aquatics team that was established 2012 as part of DCR unification. The team provides oversight and ensures compliance with DCR policies and procedures for both pools and beaches across the state. Additionally, it ensures direct lines of responsibility for pools and beach operations by having a director and three regional aquatics coordinators. Commissioner Overton said another staffing benefit is they now have 7 days/week supervisory coverage, with quality supervision of seasonal staff and more frequent beach sanitizing. Late shift supervision, after 3pm for example, has been successful in making sure the beach is clean and ready to go for morning beach goers after the later crowd has left for the day. 


Capital Projects and Master Planning

Commissioner Lambert talked about the capital equipment purchases. In 2008, DCR received an earmark of nearly $1million, which was a direct result of the work of this Commission. He went over some of the specific details of the purchases made with that earmark and noted that a number of items are of great importance and all are still in use. He said the message boards are particularly important because they allow DCR to share information with residents and users. Other significant purchases include almost $500,000 for Big Belly Solar Trash Compactors, which both reduce trash overflow and also save staff time. Thus, saving money and increasing efficiency further down the line after the initial investment. 

Commissioner Lambert then discussed capital projects DCR has been involved in. In Nahant, projects include the rehabilitation of the Ward Bath House, Nahant Halfway House, playground improvements and the Nahant Causeway project. In Revere, Phase II improvements following the initial improvements that were made for a total of $12 million for drainage improvements, lighting improvements, parking changes, pedestrian improvements, including construction of a beach side walking path, traffic improvements and landscaping; amenities that we think are important to providing not only access but also a high quality experience. Commissioner Lambert said they currently are engaged in Winthrop on long awaited $4.5million improvements to Short Beach. Repaving, a new pathway connecting to Belle Isle Marsh, street lighting and visitor amenities are some of the improvements there. Phases of the project: Phase 1; groin repairs were completed last year. Commissioner Lambert said it should be noted that those groin repairs performed incredibly well in coastal storms we had this year. He said DCR sees this as not only a beach restoration project but also a safety project for so many residents that live right behind that reservation. Three repairs were done and we have two more scheduled. Phase 2; In partnership with DEP and with some legislative language last year engage in a pilot project to do the South Nourishment Area. Phases 3 and 4; major beach renourishment.

Commissioner Lambert said that in East Boston, the Constitution Beach tennis courts have been completed, as well as the ongoing projects at the bath house and lifeguard facilities. 

He said that although investments at a number of South Boston’s beaches were made prior to and leading up to the Commission’s final report, DCR has continued to make improvements to amenities including the Sugar Bowl, bath house and others. 

In Quincy, Commissioner Lambert talked about the reconstruction on Wollaston Beach and Quincy Shore Drive that were completed for $7.8million. 

He said on Nantasket Beach, they addressed access and safety improvements, as well as parking lots and side lots and they are continuing to work with the town of Hull relative to seawall issues. 

Commissioner Lambert highlighted some of the smaller projects that they’ve undertaken – maintaining curb appeal, for example- speak to their commitment to enhancing the experience and reminds people that while these are public properties, they can provide a level of enjoyment that is equal to anywhere else they might go. 


Programming and Friends Groups

Commissioner Lambert said on average, DCR sponsors or co-sponsors about 140 projects or programs a year in the metropolitan area. They have full time staff dedicated to programs on the beaches with an annual cost of almost $100,000 a year. He said they recognize that they couldn’t do the level of programming without partnerships and that they are involved with partners who bring private funding and private capital and creative ideas to programming, which he feels is absolutely vital. 

He said here has been a significant investment in the Boston Harbor Islands by DCR and the Commonwealth in recent years. Those include the new Georges Island Visitor Center, the work on Spectacle Island beach and on Peddock’s Island they did work on the visitor center and expanded yurt camping. 

Commissioner Lambert closed by saying DCR recognizes their work as an agency is never done. DCR doesn’t want to maintain the status quo and they look forward to continued improvements with this new phase of the MBC. At various levels, master planning takes place on a regular basis and they recognize they have never finished the work relative to any one set of recommendations. He went on to say they have great appreciation to the MBC and the fact it has reconvened.   


Questions to DCR Commissioner and MBC Commissioner Samantha Overton: 

Senator McGee asked about staffing levels. Given the reduction in recent years, he asked what the number of staff needs to be in order for DCR to accomplish their goal of protecting, promoting and enhancing these waterfront resources. 

Commissioner Lambert said that during past several years it’s been challenging to operate with a reduced staff. They can get through a few cycles but the agency is going to need to figure out ways to prioritize management of staff. With any additional resources DCR comes by, ideally they’d like to go in the direction of expansion in the area of programming. Since these are year round facilities, they would like to open them up to additional programming and is hopeful that is on the horizon. 

Commissioner Lambert asked Commissioner Overton to follow up on his comments. Commissioner Overton said the infusion of staff as a result of the first Commission has been very helpful. It helped them create a structure that has proven to be critical to maintaining the success of the beaches.

Senator McGee asked about the recommendation that the Metropolitan Beaches Advisory Board be created to continue the advocacy and make sure the legislature and communities know how important these resources are.  

Commissioner Lambert said they have great relationships with all the various friends groups. He said when there are localized issues, DCR depends on them to understand the entirety of the problem. He said they would welcome a partnership with an advisory council that they can lean on for support when DCR runs into a rough patch with local issues. 

Commissioner Lambert pointed to the fact that the increase in staffing levels in 2006 versus 2008 as a result of the Commission’s recommendations led to greatly improved conditions on the beaches. He said the staffing numbers DCR was able to get to after the Commission’s recommendations were the right number and they’d like to maintain and build on that.

Senator McGee asked about the status of equipment. 

Commissioner Overton said when she talks to her staff about their needs on the job, the response is the same every time: equipment, equipment, equipment. She said as a result of the infusion from the Better Beaches initiative, as well as a DCR director who was very focused on equipment, they now have safe vehicles for our staff. They now have a fleet manager who has been very helpful to refurbish and resuse different equipment and we also share equip more across the state. However, there’s not a line item in the operating budget for equipment, it’s only in the capital budget. She said they have been fortunate every year to have about $1million in equipment and the beaches have always received a portion of that. 

Senator McGee said it would be helpful if DCR could identify what they need to do their jobs properly in terms of staffing and equipment. Commissioner Overton said they did some of that break down for the transportation bond, particularly for the beaches so they have a lot of that information and could pass it along. 

Senator McGee recalled that in 2007 the MBC recommended DCR work to strengthen the capabilities of local friends groups and community-based partnerships to work with the state to provide beach programming, support beautification, and sponsor special events that bring the beaches to life. They proposed that funding to support these activities should be sought from multiple sources, and proposed that DCR should designate at least $1 for programming out of every $20 spent on these beaches. 
Senator McGee asked how they could continue to work toward that and how they could expand those resources.

Commissioner Lambert said they want to continue to grow their partnerships with local groups. DCR is about to put out a volunteer policy for public comment. They would extend the Commonwealth’s liability protection to those who volunteer for a variety of organization. It will facilitate even greater participation on the part of volunteers relative to co-hosting events, etc. He said the retained revenue model the legislature generously gave to the agency last year could be a key to unlocking new opportunities; in the past it was very difficult for them to find resources that they could put into the creation of small revenue streams. In the absence of additional staffing, they’d like to strengthen their partnerships, like the ones they have with Bruce and Patty at Save the Harbor / Save the Bay, the Friends of Lynn and Nahant and the concert series that they sponsored for example. 

Senator McGee thanked Commissioner Lambert and opened up the floor for further questions. 

MBC Commissioner Representative Nick Collins asked about creating revenue in other ways.

Commissioner Lambert said the retained revenue tool they’ve been given opened up that discussion on a whole range of fronts, including parkways and facilities. However, they want to establish the right tone and not create access issues or commercialization of public property. 

Commissioner Overton said they’ve put out a non-motorized boating opportunity as a way to raise revenue but also create additional recreational opportunities for our visitors. 

Commissioner Doug Gutro thanked the MBC Co-Chairs as well as DCR Commissioner Lambert for their work. He discussed his relationship with Wollaston Beach and DCR that dates back 15 years. He said his experience the capital improvements they’ve made had been extraordinary. He said Joe Orfant deserves recognition for being the architect of the $7.8million project along Wollaston Beach. Prior to that, Joe worked on the seawall and Caddy Park projects and has created true assets for the city of Quincy that it did not have before, and Commissioner Gutro said he’s extremely grateful to Joe and the DCR staff for their work. 

Commissioner Gutro continued by saying things really turned around on maintenance side with the presence of Karl Pastore and Sandy Meskimen. 

Commissioner Gutro discussed an interpretive sign project along Wollaston Beach which includes putting signs in the four kiosks on the beach. He referenced a matching grant that DCR provided and in turn the city’s Community Preservation Committee gave $80,000 toward the project. They’re six years out but everything has been finalized and he appreciates the DCR for seeing the project out. 

Commissioner Gutro talked about the flagging issues on Wollaston Beach. The beach probably does more water quality sampling than any other beach in the Commonwealth. He said his issue is not with DCR, but with the state health regulations on the geometric mean. He feels it unfairly closes Wollaston Beach even when a single sample says it’s safe to swim. He wants to work with DCR and the state to get the flagging right. 

He also said Wollaston Beach has a 1000 acre drainage area with eight outfalls, probably the largest in New England. Most of it is owned by the city, but the 140 particle separators that DCR was supposed to place in the catch basins couldn’t be installed because of engineering problems. He said he doesn’t know what the panacea is to reduce the number of beach closures. A lot of it rests on the shoulders of the city, but he said they need to work in partnership with DCR to make it a reality. 

Commissioner Bob Tucker asked Commissioner Overton to follow up on beach managers and to clarify whether they had been created after the recommendation in 2007 since he did not see them referenced in DCR’s presentation.

Commissioner Overton said they have created beach managers but they call them “Complex Leaders” or “Field Operations Managers”. Peter Luongo, for example is the Complex Leader for Lynn and Nahant Beach. We also have beach managers who are working more with the community.

Commissioner Mark Cullinan thanked DCR Commissioner Ed Lambert for how seriously they are taking the MBC. He emphasized how important he feels the management teams on the beaches are. Knowing that there is someone to call has made all the difference in the world. He looks forward to working together on this again.

Commissioner Chris Marchi asked about what kind of opportunities there are for funding citizen groups and/or youth groups work to reinvent ways and programs to utilize natural resources. 

Commissioner Lambert said while they want to start planning on expansion of programming funded solely on the public’s dime, he doesn’t think they’re there yet. One of the reasons DCR tries to perform well and get the word out about the work they do is to ensure that the public values these as worthy investments. They think programming is a vital part of that. Until there is more flexibility with their budget, however, they will do what they can to be creative and focus on the short term. One solution they’ve identified as an agency is to create a legislatively established a 501(c)(3) whose mission aligns completely with the park system. They would have flexibility that DCR as a state agency doesn’t have to fundraise, work on development, to enter into creative partnerships that is difficult for state agencies to do. Commissioner Lambert said this kind of framework is successful in other places; in New York, their foundation raised for example raised $12million that went directly back into capital and programming in state parks. 

Commissioner Overton added to Commissioner Lambert’s discussion on creative ways to expand programming. DCR reorganization played an important part of that. For example, Maggie Brown, a DCR employee who worked in the Blue Hill area for years doing programming and ranger work. DCR has since created regional interpretive coordinators, one for each region. Maggie is a huge resource for the Boston regional area which encompasses all of the South Boston Beaches and Wollaston BEaches, which they didn’t have someone with that skill set before. Maggie is a veteran with the agency, started at teh Boston Harbor Islands years ago. Also, we received a grant from the USDA through our partnership with Tenacity to provide techinical support and $10,000 for the Constitution Beach Port. 
Programming and Friends Groups Panel

Patty Foley - President, Save the Harbor / Save the Bay

Patty said that amont the recommendations by the MBC in 2007, there was a call for increased staff and equipment purchases. Additionally, she said it called for the DCR to  invest $1 for every $20 spent on the region’s public beaches, so $150,000 annually. She said that Save the Harbor appreciates that the Department adopted many of the recommendations from. Patty said in 2007, in partnership with corporations, as well as DCR, Save the Harbor created the Better Beaches Small Grants program. In five years, the Better Beaches Small Grants program has made $143,500 in grants ranging from $500 to $5000 to local friends groups and non profit organizations. That $143,500 has leveraged $503,500 in cash and in kind contributions from municipal governments, small businesses and DCR for a total investment $640,000. Patty said that she knows from experience that these programs are not sustainable without additional financial support as the Commission called for in 2007. She said there are innovative ways to generate additional funds that are essential to take these beaches from good towards great. 

Carol Haney - MBC Commissioner and Revere Beach Partnership

Commissioner Carol Haney said in 2007 the MBC focused largely on beach improvements and maintenance. These goals were accomplished by the dedicated staff at DCR. The improvements were necessary to accomplish MBC’s objectives and the success of those efforts is evidenced by the number of people who now use the beaches.

Commissioner Haney said the time has come to focus on programming. She said they have some events they sponsor on the beach and that attract a lot of people, but they would like to sponsor more. Commissioner Haney stressed the need for having these events for people, especially in a community such as Revere since the city has many newly arrived and impoverished citizens who have neither the opportunity nor the wherewithal to attend entertainment that will cost money.  She suggested that the commission consider placing the need for increased funding of activities on the beaches as a top priority.

Barry Welch - Director, Quincy Recreation Department 

Barry said that today is a day to keep the line moving. In addition to Wollaston Beach, Quincy is blessed with 27 miles of waterfront, and now more than ever, every day is a beach day. He said he boating and sailing program is where the land meets the sea. He said it is a phenomenal way to teach young people. One of the more significant changes was that in the past they had an area that could hold 35-50 kids to teach them in the shade. This was a significant change that was brought on by that beaches are year round and the commitment is year round. Barry said it is the human collaborative that encourages a wide variety of uses on our waterfront. Save the Harbor/Save the Bay provides Summer youth programs that provide hands on activities with environmental education.  He said it all comes back to the state providing some wonderful facilities. It's no good if one can't use it. 

Water Quality Challenges and Beach Posting/Flagging Panel

Dr. Andrea Rex- MWRA 

Andrea started by saying how proud MWRA is really of the improvements in water quality and the new programs that are bringing people to the beaches. EPA, in its new recreational water quality material recommends 1. water quality criteria 2. sanitary survey 3. predictive modeling in real time. She said the goal of beach management is to post advisories and allow pubic access when the water meets those standards. Andrea said it is the method that is recommended by the EPA because it's in real time. Unfortunately, she said, Massachusetts policy requires beaches to post on the days following the sample as well. Bacteria monitoring should be used on an ongoing basis.

Dr. Judy Pederson- MIT Sea Grant

Judy said that for centuries, near shore areas are on the receiving end of human waste and high density populations are continuing to create problems. She noted that many studies show the correlation between rainfall and increased bacterial counts. To protect recreational beach users, Judy said the EPA has established water quality criteria and when these counts are exceeded, these areas are posted. She said the posted counts reflect the preceding day since it takes 24 hours for results. The days when it exceeds the bacterial standard, the next day is usually back to the EPA standard. This means that beaches are frequently closed more than necessary. 

Judy went on to say that she believes the state regulations permit for the current basis for posting advisories should be changed to provide a more accurate reading. California, for example, has a whole list of beaches where they provide a warning 1-3 days after rainfall and whether it’s low or high risk; New York does this too. She stated that reducing the number of closures provides benefits to the community and the economy, particularly local business. 

Dr. Jim Shine- Harvard School of Public Health: 

Jim opened by asking how we can optimize public health and utilization of these beaches. He said we probably have the right number of days flagged, it’s just the wrong days that are flagged. He said that he looked at five years of data for the five Boston Harbor beaches, there were hundreds of days when the water was unsafe to swim and there was a red flag up only 25% of the time. So 75% of all the days people shouldn’t have been in the water, they were. When a red flag was present, it was only correct 22% of the time so  78% of the time the red flag was flying in error. He said there is good monitoring data at a lot of these beaches. When this happens, he said, we are not protecting public health or optimizing utilization. 

Gary Briere- DCR

Gary said one of the things that has been amazing is of 250 samples taken across the state, about 150 of those are in metropolitan beaches. He said that we're doing it very often, with wonderful partnerships: the Beaches Science Advisory Committee, MWRA, City of Boston, DPH and a variety of others. He said they have a wonderful dialogue about the issues that affect postings at the beaches and that daily monitoring is expanding. Unfortunately, that daily monitoring has shown that almost every time they posting a red flag, it is in fact clean. Gary said that one of the things that they’ve developed together is the rain gauges that he can view online and make decisions about where they are going to post based on that data. Increasing their sampling in a number of locations and determining whether it makes more sense to aggregate or disaggregate the data when we know enough about the way the information is coming in and the patterns of those failures in different locations. For example, he said, at Wollaston they may disaggregate that data at that particular hot spot, when at Pleasure Bay, we might aggregate because we watch the sampling over many years. Again, it’s a result of the research and information that is available because of those partnerships. Also important are the detailed sanitary assessments that are conducted in Boston, Lynn and other communities, that help them better understand what’s going on in that watershed and how it’s going to impact the recreational water quality at the beach. Gary said the next big challenge is to continue to develop models that allow them to post on water quality on the day of the high reading. 

Questions and Comments:

Commissioner Gutro noted the importance of collecting local rain data. He said there could be torrential rain fall in Boston and sunny skies at Wollaston Beach. To use rain data from Logan Airport, Commissioner Gutro said, is not going to work locally in Quincy.
Gary said that for Wollaston and Tenean, DCR uses Adams Street in South Boston. He said based on looking at a lot of different rain conditions, they’ve been able to identify, to the best of their ability, exactly what level of rain is more likely to have an impact in one location than another.

Andrea Rex said the biggest impact on water quality in the Boston area is contaminated storm water runoff. She said occasionally there are random closures that happen that aren't perfect and there are sporadic contaminates, but they're very short lived and unpredictable.

Jim Shine said that some beaches are tested daily at multiple locations; some beaches are tested weekly and weekly may not be enough.” 

Gary said they need to identify challenges that they may not understand. They’re analyzing the data together and identify where they need additional samples. MWRA analyzes those samples 5 days a week.

Senator McGee said the reality is the testing is going on and we're getting what we need to get. So it's more of a range.

Judy Pederson responded that given the inconsistent pattern of closures, testing really needs to be done beach by beach to develop models.

Commissioner Overton said that it’s important to get back to the predictive, similar to California and New York, rather than just yesterday’s testing data. 

Senator McGee said that if we’re only right 25% of the time, it’s clearly not a good model to keep using. He asked if they would see testing narrowed down to be information on the same day?

Gary Briere responded that DCR could call the local rain monitor and make an informed decision on whether to open the beach. 

Jim Shine said now that the Harbor is cleaner the tests are ironically more inaccurate. In a perfect world he said, you would call up your local rain gauge and make a decision based on rainfall. 

Senator McGee thanked everyone for attending the first hearing, asked the members of the Metropolitan Beaches Commission to continue making this a joint effort and then adjourned the hearing.
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Commission Co-Chair Senator Tom McGee opened the hearing by saying the hearing served as an opportunity to focus on the importance of the beaches to the communities, quality of life in and future of the economy in the Boston Harbor Region.  He said he is looking forward to again holding public hearings in every community that has a DCR beach  to find out what they see as gains from the MBC’s work in 2007 and what we can do to help move the DCR mission forward. He acknowledged the absence of legislative members of the Commission and said it was due to a transportation hearing with many amendments. Co-Chair Representative Reinstein said the Commission was reconvened to move toward the goals the MBC set in 2007. 


 


Senator McGee asked the MBC members present to introduce themselves and whether they were a new or returning Commissioner. 





Co-Chair Senator Tom McGee, R


Co-Chair Representative Kathi-Anne Reinstein, R


Barbara Bishop, Speaker DeLeo’s Office, N


Representative Nick Collins, N	


Mark Cullinan, Nahant Resident, R


Councillor Doug Gutro, Quincy City Council, R


Carol Haney, Revere, R


Paul Nutting, Savin Hill Shores, N


Joan Meschino, Hull, R


Chris Marchi, N


Samantha Overton, N


Bob Tucker, Friends of Lynn and Nahant Beach, N








N=New Commissioner 


R= Returning Commissioner
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